

REPORT BY THE COMPTROLLER AND AUDITOR GENERAL

HC 677 SESSION 2010-2011

17 DECEMBER 2010

HM Revenue & Customs

Managing civil tax investigations

Our vision is to help the nation spend wisely.

We apply the unique perspective of public audit to help Parliament and government drive lasting improvement in public services.

The National Audit Office scrutinises public spending on behalf of Parliament. The Comptroller and Auditor General, Amyas Morse, is an Officer of the House of Commons. He is the head of the National Audit Office which employs some 900 staff. He and the National Audit Office are totally independent of Government. He certifies the accounts of all Government departments and a wide range of other public sector bodies; and he has statutory authority to report to Parliament on the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which departments and other bodies have used their resources. Our work leads to savings and other efficiency gains worth many millions of pounds: £890 million in 2009-10.



HM Revenue & Customs

Managing civil tax investigations

Ordered by the House of Commons to be printed on 16 December 2010

Report by the Comptroller and Auditor General

HC 677 Session 2010–2011 17 December 2010

London: The Stationery Office $\pounds14.75$

This report has been prepared under Section 6 of the National Audit Act 1983 for presentation to the House of Commons in accordance with Section 9 of the Act.

Amyas Morse Comptroller and Auditor General

National Audit Office

15 December 2010

In 2009-10, HM Revenue and Customs collected £435 billion in tax. Protecting tax revenues against fraud and evasion is essential for the tax system to operate fairly and support the Government's economic and social objectives.

© National Audit Office 2010

The text of this document may be reproduced free of charge in any format or medium providing that it is reproduced accurately and not in a misleading context.

The material must be acknowledged as National Audit Office copyright and the document title specified. Where third party material has been identified, permission from the respective copyright holder must be sought.

Printed in the UK for the Stationery Office Limited on behalf of the Controller of Her Majesty's Stationery Office 2406151 12/10 7333

Contents

Summary 4

Part One Managing civil investigation resources **11**

Part Two

Referring cases for civil investigation **18**

Part Three

The management of civil investigations 22

Part Four

Maximising the impact of civil investigations **27**

Appendix One

Methodology 32

The National Audit Office study team For further information about the consisted of: National Audit Office please contact: Richard Baynham, Jon De Keyser, National Audit Office Emma Taylor and Anna Ward under Press Office the direction of Jane Wheeler. 157-197 Buckingham Palace Road Victoria This report can be found on the London National Audit Office website at SW1W 9SP www.nao.org.uk/Civil-Tax-2010 Tel: 020 7798 7400 Email: enquiries@nao.gsi.gov.uk Website: www.nao.org.uk

Twitter: @NAOorguk

Summary

1 In 2009-10, HM Revenue and Customs (the Department) collected £435 billion in tax. Protecting tax revenues against fraud and evasion is essential for the tax system to operate fairly and support the Government's economic and social objectives. Most taxpayers seek to comply but a minority deliberately evade their obligations. In 2008-09, the Department estimated that the UK tax gap – the difference between the tax payable if all obligations are fully met and tax actually collected – was around £42 billion. It estimated £15 billion was due to fraud, evasion and criminal attack with the remainder due to error, non-payment and avoidance.

2 The Department's objective is to improve the extent to which individuals and businesses pay the tax due. It employs various methods to do this, from supporting those who want to comply through to identifying those who evade and imposing civil and criminal sanctions. Civil investigations are an important element of the work to tackle serious non-compliance aimed at recovering tax evaded and imposing financial penalties. They sit alongside criminal investigations, undertaken with a view to prosecution, and a range of other work designed to prevent revenue loss. The Specialist Investigations and Local Compliance Directorates, which form part of the Enforcement and Compliance business area, conduct most civil investigations (Figure 1 on page 12).

3 The Department's aims, as announced in its 2011-2015 Business Plan, are to be more efficient, more flexible in dealing with its customers and more effective in bringing in revenue. It plans to invest in work against tax avoidance and evasion to bring in an additional £7 billion of tax revenue a year by 2014-15. It plans to achieve this by using its understanding of customer needs and behaviour to focus its efforts where they will have the greatest effect.

4 This report examines whether the Department is managing its civil investigations efficiently and effectively by making best use of resources to maximise levels of compliance and tax revenue. Part One examines the results of civil investigations and Enforcement and Compliance's approach to managing investigation resources. Part Two assesses whether the system for referring cases of suspected serious non-compliance is operating effectively. Part Three examines the approach to managing civil investigations, focusing on the civil investigation of fraud procedure, a key mechanism for investigating serious fraud and evasion. Part Four evaluates whether the Department is maximising the impact of civil investigations by applying appropriate sanctions, collecting debts promptly and sending strong deterrent messages to potential evaders. Appendix One contains our methodology.

Key findings

On managing civil investigation resources

We examined how the Department monitors the impact of its civil investigations and makes resource allocation decisions. We examined the approach to civil investigations within the broader context of the Department's management of its compliance and enforcement resources.

5 The civil investigation directorates have delivered increasing levels of yield [paragraphs 1.10-1.12]. In 2009-10, they generated yield of £8.5 billion, an increase of 49 per cent in real terms since 2007-08. Yield is the estimate of additional tax arising from compliance work. The two directorates have delivered year-on-year increases in yield and, over the same period, reduced their expenditure by 10 per cent in real terms to £567 million. The return on enforcement work has increased from 9:1 to 15:1. These directorates undertake a range of enforcement activities and it is not possible to state the return specifically on civil investigations.

6 The Department's performance framework has not captured the full impact of civil investigations and other enforcement work [paragraphs 1.5-1.9]. The Department has used yield as its primary measure for monitoring the impact of civil investigations. Yield is the most readily measurable element of performance and provides a hard measure of the value of investigation work. However, used alone, it does not capture the full impact of investigations, such as the effect on taxpayer behaviour, or encourage preventative work to improve compliance. The Department plans to introduce a broader range of performance metrics in 2011 to assess the impact of its enforcement activities in the context of its new strategy for tailoring work according to the needs, abilities and motivations of customers.

7 Enforcement and Compliance has not had all the management information necessary to manage civil investigation resources effectively [paragraphs

1.13-1.22]. It has monitored progress towards targets but has not established sufficiently detailed information on the cost-effectiveness of different types of enforcement activity or productivity. Limited information on the capacity of investigation teams has restricted its ability to compare performance across directorates. To date, the civil investigation directorates have generally outperformed their yield targets by over 10 per cent. Enforcement and Compliance has set much higher targets for 2010-11 to achieve the Department's three-year target to reduce tax losses. It is also strengthening its management of resources by refining its approach to annual budgeting; rolling-out a case management system to collect more detailed management information; and developing a resource allocation model. The Department is therefore in a transition phase but there is further to go. In particular, a better understanding of the returns on compliance and enforcement activities would inform decisions on how to deploy resources to best effect.

On referring cases for civil investigation by specialist teams

We examined whether the system for escalating potential cases of serious non-compliance was operating effectively.

8 The system for escalating cases for investigation has yet to become fully effective [paragraphs 2.4-2.9]. The introduction of the referral system has enabled the Department to refer promptly some 4,000 cases a year to specialist teams to consider the need for criminal and civil investigation. The number of referred cases has fallen by 13 per cent since 2008. In 2008-09, 20 per cent of referrals were adopted by specialist civil investigation teams with the remainder returned to the originating officer to pursue. The Department has not set a benchmark for the expected adoption rate and has not assessed the reasons for rejection, which would provide insight into the quality of referrals. This would help it judge whether the referral system is operating effectively in focusing specialist resources and handling cases appropriately. The Department is introducing changes by March 2011 to increase the throughput and quality of referred cases.

9 The Department routinely assesses the threats to tax revenue and is exploiting new information from the referral system to refine its understanding of evasion [paragraphs 2.10-2.14]. Enforcement and Compliance assesses continually the risks and threats to the tax system. It uses this knowledge to inform its strategic priorities; take action on threats; inform the choice of compliance campaigns; and identify cases for compliance checks. The Department uses intelligence from various sources and is making increasing use of data from the referral system to improve its risk profiling. Further use of this growing body of empirical evidence would help the Department refine its understanding of the characteristics of serious fraud and there are opportunities to extend its modelling work on attitudes that are driving evasion.

On managing civil investigations of fraud

Our analysis focused on the Department's management of civil investigations of fraud, which is a key mechanism for penalising serious fraud.

10 The Department could reduce the time taken to complete civil investigations of fraud [paragraphs 3.5-3.11]. The investigations are often complex and involve detailed examination of a person's tax affairs. In 2009-10, the average elapsed time of these investigations was 25 months, compared to an internal target of 18 months. Investigation teams completed 25 per cent of cases within the target time, while 15 per cent of investigations took over three years. There were also wide variations across civil investigation teams in the average elapsed time of completed and live investigations. Our analysis showed the need to exert more management pressure to reduce elapsed times and potential to re-model the civil investigation of fraud process.

11 While civil investigations of fraud yield good returns, the Department has identified the need to improve their wider effectiveness [paragraphs 3.4, 3.12-3.14]. Investigation teams have made over 900 settlements over the last three years, resulting in yield of £294 million. In 2009-10, the average yield per investigation was £329,000 – nineteen times their cost – reflecting the larger amounts of tax at stake and their potential. The Department reviewed the process but has limited trend data on its effectiveness in encouraging disclosure and cooperation. It is considering how to increase its wider deterrent effect and has identified the need to underpin investigations with a credible threat, including prosecution or the use of insolvency powers, in cases of non-cooperation.

On maximising the impact of investigations

Punishing evasion and deterring non-compliance are key components of an effective enforcement regime. Focusing mainly on civil investigations of fraud, we assessed how the Department applies penalties; seeks prompt payment; and promotes awareness of its sanctions.

12 The Department needs a clearer picture of the penalties imposed on civil investigations [paragraphs 4.2-4.10]. There are provisions to reduce penalties to reflect taxpayer cooperation and disclosure, and the nature of errors and omissions. The Department has quality assurance arrangements to review penalties imposed on individual cases but has not analysed the level of penalties applied across civil investigations for variations between local offices; types of investigation; or trends over time. On civil investigations of fraud completed in 2009-10, the average penalty was 21 per cent of the tax due. Twenty eight per cent of these investigations involved a penalty of less than 10 per cent, half of which involved no penalty. In June 2010, the Department commissioned a review of the new penalty regime, which came into force for tax returns from April 2008, and is implementing changes to achieve quicker and more consistent penalty decisions.

13 The Department does not routinely monitor whether tax and penalties due from completed investigations have been collected [paragraphs 4.11-4.14].

The Department usually seeks an upfront payment from taxpayers under investigation and pursues outstanding tax, interest and penalties on settlement. It does not specifically prioritise tax and penalties due from investigations for debt recovery, although that might happen as debts are prioritised by risk and value. It could not trace whether payment had been received on 27 per cent of the outstanding tax due on civil investigations of fraud passed for collection in 2008-09 as it was not possible to reconcile case management and accounting databases. Of the £58 million that could be traced, 84 per cent had been collected. As part of a broader set of metrics planned for 2011, the Department plans to measure the 'cash collected from interventions'. 14 The Department has used campaigns to raise awareness of its enforcement activities in targeted high risk areas [paragraphs 4.15-4.18]. The Department has focused its campaigns on specific high risk groups, such as offshore evasion and health professionals. New legislation has allowed the Department to make arrangements to publicly name those caught deliberately evading tax and to monitor more closely their future compliance.

Conclusion on value for money

Over the last three years the return on the Department's civil investigation 15 directorates has increased from 9:1 to 15:1, reflecting a reduction in resources deployed and increasing levels of revenue generated. These directorates have also delivered a range of other activities to prevent future tax losses and improve taxpayer compliance. The Department is making important changes to gain a better understanding of its performance and strengthen management of enforcement resources. These improvements in performance and work underway represent significant steps towards achieving value for money. Greater value could be obtained from exploiting more fully the potential of civil investigations by ensuring dedicated investigation resources are deployed more closely to the risks; concluding cases more quickly; and strengthening their deterrent effect. The Department also needs to better understand the relative returns and costs of different enforcement activities, including civil investigations, and their wider impact on compliance and taxpayer behaviour. The Department has begun to assess the impact of different resourcing levels on yield. This information, along with a better understanding of the capacity of investigation teams, will help the Department make more informed decisions on deploying resources and demonstrate its achievement of value for money.

Recommendations

16 Our recommendations aim to help the Department improve the efficiency and effectiveness of its civil investigations and refine further its approach to managing resources.

- a Enforcement and Compliance is not yet able to determine the most cost-effective use of resources. It has taken steps to strengthen its management of resources, including developing a resource allocation model, but could go further by:
 - building a better understanding of the return on different enforcement activities to assess the most cost-effective mix. To achieve this, it should develop more consistent data across directorates on the costs and impact of different activities. This involves developing a broader range of quantifiable outputs and, over the longer term, better measures of the impact on taxpayer behaviours and compliance; and
 - assessing the performance and capacity of investigation teams by developing quality and efficiency metrics and establishing clear accountabilities for performance at operational level within directorates.

- **b** There is scope to improve the effectiveness of the referral system and improve the quality of cases referred for investigation. Enforcement and Compliance should:
 - in addition to proposed changes to the system, establish better management information to develop its understanding of the effectiveness of the system and treatment of cases;
 - use the growing body of empirical evidence, including feedback on completed investigations, to extend its modelling of evasion behaviours; and
 - assess the potential from its new risk modelling to generate more suspected cases of serious evasion specifically for specialist investigation teams.
- c Civil investigations of fraud have delivered good returns, but there is scope for them to achieve more. Our analysis shows there is scope to strengthen the process. The Department should:
 - reduce the average time taken to complete investigations by: ensuring disclosure reports are commensurate to the size and complexity of the investigation; seeking to work more closely with tax agents to improve the quality and completeness of disclosure reports; and ensuring a clearer focus in following up disclosure reports, identifying where interventions will add most value; and
 - ensure that the civil investigation of fraud procedure is widely understood by taxpayers and agents, and there is a credible deterrence to non-cooperation. It should monitor the level of voluntary disclosures and non-compliance, alongside time taken and penalty rates, to better assess the effectiveness of the process.
- d The Department does not have a clear picture of the penalties imposed on civil investigations. It should rigorously apply its new penalty rules for those found to have evaded their obligations and strengthen arrangements to ensure that penalty reductions under the civil investigation of fraud procedure are applied consistently across directorates. It should also collect better management information on the application of penalties on all civil investigations to enable periodic review of the level of penalties and analysis of the factors influencing the penalty rates, such as voluntary disclosure and taxpayer cooperation.

- e The Department cannot easily trace whether debts from completed investigations have been paid in full. It should strengthen its management of investigation debt by:
 - assessing how it could track cases as they are passed between different databases or periodically assessing a sample of cases;
 - ensuring that investigation debts are identifiable and given appropriate weighting in risk profiling, and extending the campaigns approach to investigation debts; and
 - developing closer liaison between debt management and investigation teams so that debt recovery actions are based on a better understanding of the taxpayer's financial position.
- **f** Maximising the deterrent effect from investigations is an important element of achieving value for money. The Department should seek to raise awareness of its enforcement work and powers by targeting specialist or trade publications and developing closer partnerships with professional bodies and training institutes.

Part One

Managing civil investigation resources

1.1 We assessed how the Department measures the impact of its civil investigations and allocates resources to this work. This Part:

- explains the broader context of the Department's compliance and enforcement work;
- assesses the contribution of the civil investigation directorates; and
- examines how the Department allocates resources and monitors the performance of civil investigation teams.

The Department's approach to compliance and enforcement

Strategic objectives

1.2 The Department has a strategic objective to improve the extent to which individuals and businesses pay the tax due. A key element is to close the tax gap, which is the difference between tax actually collected and the amount which, in the Department's view, should be paid if taxpayers met their obligations in full. The movement in the size of the tax gap is the optimal measure for gauging the Department's long-term performance in tackling non-compliance. The Department has improved its methodologies over time but the challenges in developing up-to-date estimates mean that other measures are also needed to assess performance in real-time.

1.3 In 2008-09, the Department estimated that the annual tax gap was £42 billion (9 per cent of theoretical tax receipts). The Department estimates that some £15 billion of the tax gap is due to fraud, evasion and criminal attack, deriving from the non-compliance of approximately 5 per cent of individuals and 7 per cent of businesses and also from organised criminal activity. This equates to over 1.5 million individuals and some 300,000 businesses.

1.4 One of the Department's targets has been to reduce tax losses by £7 billion by 2010-11. It uses a combination of measures to assess progress. For VAT and excise duties, where it has more established methodologies, it uses changes in the level of the tax gap. For other taxes, because of the difficulty in estimating the tax gap, it uses the movement in compliance yield, above an agreed baseline. Yield is the estimated additional tax generated from compliance activities.

Enforcement and Compliance's performance

1.5 The Enforcement and Compliance business area undertakes a wide range of work to contribute to the Department's strategic objective, from helping people to understand and fulfil their obligations; conducting enquiries into suspected errors; through to civil and criminal investigations to tackle serious non-compliance. It has developed clear lines of accountability within the business area (**Figure 1**) and established a number of strategies to inform its approach. Enforcement and Compliance is consolidating its strategic approach within the Department's new customer-centric strategy.

1.6 Enforcement and Compliance is currently devising plans to implement the Department's new business plan for 2011-15. The Department aims to be more efficient, more flexible in dealing with customers and more effective in bringing in revenues. It is seeking to remodel its services and invest in work against tax avoidance, evasion and fraud to bring in an additional £7 billion of tax revenues a year by 2014-15. It is using the new customer centric-strategy to tailor its interventions to specific customer groups and focus efforts where they will have greatest effect.

Figure 1 The Enforcement and Compliance business area



Source: HM Revenue & Customs

1.7 Enforcement and Compliance has used 'yield' as the key measure for monitoring the impact of its activities. In 2009-10, it achieved yield of £8.5 billion, an increase of 49 per cent in real terms on 2007-08. The increase has been achieved with reductions of 8 per cent in expenditure and 16 per cent in the business area's workforce.

1.8 Enforcement and Compliance also undertakes other important work to prevent future tax losses and increase taxpayer compliance, which does not generate yield. For example, reported achievements in 2009-10 included seizing more than 1 billion illicit cigarettes bound for the UK and preventing losses of over £1 billion in VAT repayment fraud. It has also supported various initiatives to improve its capability; for example, modernising its investigation powers and establishing a new penalty regime.

1.9 While yield is the most readily measurable element of the impact of compliance and enforcement work, used alone, it does not provide a complete measure of performance. In particular, it does not:

- cover the full range of compliance and enforcement work; for example, it does not provide a measure of the impact of preventative work to increase compliance;
- measure the impact on taxpayer behaviours or indicate the impact on the overall level of tax compliance; and
- encourage a balance between meeting short-term priorities of generating tax revenues with longer-term outcomes of improving taxpayer compliance.

As part of the 2011-15 Business Plan, the Department intends to develop a new performance framework, from April 2011, to provide a broader set of metrics to capture the full impact of its work.

The contribution of civil investigation directorates

1.10 Two directorates – Local Compliance and Specialist Investigations – are responsible for conducting most civil investigations. These directorates are the main yield-generating directorates of the Enforcement and Compliance business area.

Reported performance

1.11 Local Compliance undertakes a wide range of enforcement activities. Between 2007-08 and 2009-10, the yield from its work increased by 59 per cent in real terms (**Figure 2** overleaf shows actual figures for each year). The increase in 2009-10 was mainly due to the expansion of priority work in assessing the validity of backdated VAT repayment claims, arising from changes in the cut-off period for submitting such claims. Excluding this yield, the Directorate achieved a 14 per cent increase over the period resulting from an increased focus on high risk cases and greater use of education and support in lower risk areas. The Directorate has also reduced expenditure over the three years, so the return, measured by the yield:cost ratio, increased from 8:1 to 14:1.

Figure 2

Civil investigation directorates: tax yield and expenditure 2007-08 to 2009-10

for both directorates			
Aggregate vield:cost ratio	9:1	11:1	15:1
Yield:cost ratio	18:1	18:1	19:1
Net Expenditure (£m)	65	70	73
Yield (£m)	1,166	1,285	1,375
Specialist Investigations	2007-08	2008-09	2009-10
Yield:cost ratio	8:1	10:1	14:1
Net Expenditure (£m)	539	520	494
Yield (£m)	4,289	5,293	7,153
Local Compliance	2007-08	2008-09	2009-10

NOTES

1 The directorates also undertake work that does not generate yield.

2 Net expenditure excludes costs recovered from other departments and third parties.

Source: National Audit Office analysis of HM Revenue & Customs data

1.12 Specialist Investigations undertakes a range of civil investigations, including fraud, avoidance, insolvency and excise cases. Between 2007-08 and 2009-10, it increased its yield by 13 per cent in real terms and achieved a small increase in the yield:cost ratio to 19:1.

Performance against yield targets

1.13 Enforcement and Compliance set high level targets for directorates based on the progress required to meet its strategic objective of reducing tax losses by £7 billion over the three years to March 2011. In 2008, it estimated the progress required each year across different taxes and set annual yield targets for directorates. As Enforcement and Compliance has had less resource and fewer staff over the last three years, it has sought to achieve targets by delivering performance improvements through various change initiatives designed to strengthen capability and ways of working.

1.14 Local Compliance exceeded its yield target by at least 15 per cent in 2007-08 and 2008-09, but narrowly missed its target in 2009-10 when it deployed resource on other priority work (**Figure 3**). Specialist Investigations exceeded its target by at least 13 per cent each year. Both directorates have generated additional yield that does not count towards the Department's target and undertaken work to prevent revenue loss. Enforcement and Compliance has set much higher targets for 2010-11, which represent the progress now required in the final year to meet the three-year Departmental target. The 2010-11 target was also set as a range to incentivise delivery of the upper figure.

Figure 3 Performance against targets



NOTE

1 Only yield that contributes to a reduction in the tax gap counts towards the Department's Strategic Objective. In 2009-10, Local Compliance generated £2.1 billion of yield that related to the prevention of overpayments of VAT claims (paragraph 1.11).

Source: HM Revenue & Customs

1.15 The civil investigation directorates translated their high-level targets into operational targets for their teams, based on estimates of the expected yield from ongoing investigations and planned work. To ensure that operational targets are sufficiently challenging, the directorates require a better understanding of the capacity of investigation teams and the returns from different types of work. Our analysis of the performance of Local Compliance civil investigation of fraud teams showed that there were wide variations in their workload; for example, in terms of number of cases or settlements per investigator; and the average yield per investigator. The Specialist Investigations directorate did not collate equivalent information as their investigation teams undertake a mix of avoidance and evasion cases.

Monitoring costs and performance of civil investigation directorates

1.16 Enforcement and Compliance spent £1 billion on the wide range of enforcement and compliance activities in 2009-10. Directorates bid each year for resources to deliver their yield targets and other work commitments. Enforcement and Compliance also re-allocates staff, as needed, to tackle identified high risk areas; for example, the scrutiny of VAT repayments. It monitors monthly the spending of directorates against budgets and their progress towards targets.

1.17 While Enforcement and Compliance has collected management information to monitor performance, it has limited information to judge the most cost-effective mix of activities across directorates. For example, it has been unable to establish detailed cost information on different enforcement activities, including unit costs, as cost data is based on teams which may undertake a range of activities. Management information is also drawn from a number of disparate systems which means it is difficult to aggregate performance data consistently to make comparisons across directorates. The Department is addressing this by rolling-out a single case management system that should make it easier to extract consistent information on the cost and return on civil investigations, thus enabling a more detailed analysis of performance and better comparisons between teams.

1.18 The existence of different data systems also restricts the Department's ability to monitor progress towards yield targets in real time. Internal Audit highlighted that inconsistencies in 'yield' definitions made meaningful comparisons of performance between directorates difficult. It also found that the Department needed to make manual year-end adjustments to remove duplications in reporting. To establish trend data, we also made a number of adjustments to the Specialist Investigations yield figures to take account of internal reorganisations and present its performance on a consistent basis (Figure 2). The Department is standardising the definition of yield in developing new performance measures for 2011.

1.19 Within directorates, the management information on the performance and capacity of investigations teams is inconsistent, restricting their ability to understand capacity and compare the cost-effectiveness of investigation teams. For example, Local Compliance has collated more detailed information on the efficiency and outputs of its civil investigation teams. Specialist Investigations established a regional structure in 2010 and has refined the management information needed.

1.20 Enforcement and Compliance has recognised the need to strengthen its understanding of performance and is implementing a number of initiatives to improve its ability to make more informed resource allocation decisions. In particular, it is developing a resource allocation model to compare the return from different activities and consider the impact of different case mixes on yield. So far, it has used the model to estimate the potential impact of different resourcing levels. The next step is to use the model to inform resource allocation decisions across directorates. It will be important to refine further the model's assumptions by considering the expected yield:cost ratio from different types of investigation; and understanding better the wider impact on customer behaviour.

1.21 Enforcement and Compliance has also sought to strengthen its management of resources by:

- revising the annual budgeting process to introduce greater challenge to directorates' resource bids – directorates now have to justify bids from a zero-base and demonstrate the contribution to targets;
- creating a cross-directorate team to develop a more coordinated approach to planning;
- seeking to improve the link between resources and performance by introducing more quantifiable measures of productivity; and
- implementing a longer-term enforcement and compliance strategic workforce plan to align the workforce with future operational needs.

1.22 In 2009, the Department introduced 'performance hubs' to improve the quality and accessibility of management information. The Enforcement and Compliance hub includes high level performance results; risks to the business; and workforce statistics. The introduction of performance hubs has increased the focus and time spent by senior management on performance issues. The NAO review *Performance Frameworks and Board Reporting*¹ found that the key to an effective performance measurement framework was a comprehensive but concise view of performance. While the information in the hubs represents a marked improvement on previous information, it lacks a focused 'end to end' view of enforcement and compliance work; for example, by establishing key input and output metrics on the key stages of investigations. Directorates should establish better metrics on the performance of their teams and ensure data can be aggregated consistently to inform Board reporting. Enforcement and Compliance will also need to refine its management information to monitor progress against the new performance framework, to be introduced in April 2011, and establish baseline metrics to assess its achievements.

Part Two

Referring cases for civil investigation

2.1 This Part examines the effectiveness of the Department's system for referring cases of suspected fraud and evasion to investigation teams.

2.2 Referring suspected evasion cases promptly to specialist investigation teams is important in ensuring the appropriate treatment of cases, prompt collection of taxes and effective use of resources. The Department established a central case referral system in 2007 to increase consistency in case escalation and gather intelligence to inform the national picture of risk. It also ensures that cases are considered for possible criminal investigation. The mandatory system replaced a system of locally based liaison officers and referral is based primarily on the estimated value of tax at risk (**Figure 4**).

Figure 4 How the referral system works

Staff conduct compliance checks on taxpayer returns

Local Compliance officers are supplied cases by the risk team and then conduct enquiries into these cases. Cases of suspected evasion sent to central referral team

Caseworkers send the case to the referral team if they suspect evasion and the tax at risk is above the minimum value threshold. Referral team send cases to relevant investigation teams

The referral team refer cases based on expected value or if the case is linked to a criminal investigation or campaign. Criminal Investigations have first option on whether to adopt the case. Cases are then allocated to either a Specialist Investigations team or Local Compliance Civil Investigation of Fraud team. If not adopted by a team, case is returned to originating officer

A case may not be adopted by an investigation team if they consider the tax at risk to be too low, they cannot add value to the case, or if the person under investigation doesn't have the means to pay the tax. Cases are then returned to the originating officer to make the necessary enquiries to pursue the tax at risk.

Source: HM Revenue & Customs

2.3 In 2010, the Department recognised the need to improve the effectiveness of the referral system and reviewed its operation. We analysed data on the volume and nature of referrals and drew on the Department's review to assess whether the system was meeting its objectives.

The referral of cases

2.4 The introduction of the referral system has ensured that large numbers of cases are considered promptly for potential investigation. The Department's review concluded that the system had met its original objectives in escalating cases according to the referral criteria. The referral team met its performance target of referring cases within five days throughout 2009-10.

2.5 The Department's ability to identify serious non-compliance cases is largely based on the quality of its risk profiling and the ability of its caseworkers to identify potential fraud and evasion. In 2008-09, caseworkers conducted enquiries on 265,000 cases, selected because of an identified risk of underpayment of tax and identified suspicions of fraud and evasion above £10,000 in nearly 4,500 cases. The number of cases escalated has, though, fallen from an average of 380 per month in 2007-08, to 330 per month in 2009-10, a reduction of 13 per cent (**Figure 5** overleaf). The Department's review identified factors that would contribute to this reduction:

- disillusionment amongst caseworkers with the process, caused by the return of cases not suitable for investigation, increasing the risk of the system not being used; and
- despite being mandatory, the referral system was not used across the whole Department.

We also found that the existence of yield targets can act as a disincentive to escalate cases for investigation by specialist teams.

2.6 The Department's aim is to focus specialist investigation resources on higher value or more complex cases, and ensure more routine cases are processed quickly. The specialist investigation teams decide whether to begin an investigation depending on their assessment of the value and quality of the case. Our analysis of 2008-09 data showed that teams adopted 480 of the 2,420 cases referred to them, an adoption rate of 20 per cent. They deemed that the remaining 80 per cent were not suitable for specialist investigation and returned these cases to the originating caseworker to pursue the tax irregularities identified.



Figure 5 The trend in number of referrals

2.7 The Department chose not to set a benchmark for the expected adoption rate and has not analysed the reasons that cases are rejected to form a view on the quality of referrals. Its review identified a number of factors affecting quality:

- while the guidance includes a definition of evasion, there was confusion among caseworkers about which cases to refer;
- the absence of a clear and consistent approach to feedback and quality control; and
- unclear arrangements for using the system have led to inconsistency in the quality of referrals across the Department.

2.8 The decision on whether to proceed with an investigation rests with specialist investigation teams and is based in part on their capacity to undertake the work. Our analysis of the workload of investigation teams showed wide variations in the number of live investigations per investigator. Better information on the capacity of investigation teams and an understanding of the reasons for rejection would enable the Department to better determine whether cases are being handled consistently and appropriately.

2.9 The Department plans to introduce changes to improve the effectiveness of the referral system by March 2011. It plans to communicate the importance of the process to ensure it is used as intended; revise the referral form to encourage consistency and quality in submissions, and to act as a case tracking tool; provide guidance on referrals; and refine the thresholds so that the escalation of cases is consistent with the increasing emphasis on customer behaviour. The proposed changes should help the Department to refine the operation of the referral system.

Intelligence gathering

2.10 The second objective of the referral system is to gather intelligence to inform risk assessments.

2.11 The Department routinely assesses the threats to tax revenues and produces the National Risk Overview, which analyses risks across taxes and customer groups. It analyses risks using data and intelligence from various sources. Risk assessments are used to inform strategic thinking on its priorities, including the choice of campaigns to target high risk groups and the creation of taskforces to tackle identified threats to the tax system, such as VAT missing trader fraud.² The Department also uses intelligence on evasion to generate cases for enquiries and compliance checks.

2.12 In 2009, the Department produced a National Picture of Evasion, which highlighted that the lack of data and systematic analysis restricted its knowledge of evasion risks. The availability of data from the referral system offers the Department greater opportunity to refine its understanding of the attitudes that are driving evasion. The system provides statistics on the source of referrals; the expected value of tax at risk; the tax involved; and nature of the business. The Department is now able to use this additional information to identify the characteristics of known evaders and identify similar high risk cases across taxpayer populations.

2.13 In 2010, the Department's Risk and Intelligence directorate utilised referral data to develop new behavioural models to assess risks in two taxes. There are opportunities for further analysis of evidence from the referral system, exploiting feedback from completed investigations as it becomes available, to refine this modelling and extend the approach to other tax regimes.

2.14 The Department has used intelligence to generate cases directly for investigation teams, although the large majority of civil investigations are generated through the referral system. The use of behavioural modelling offers the opportunity to better identify cases where evasion is high probability or high value, and potentially identify more cases of serious fraud and evasion directly for specialist investigation teams.

² Missing Trader fraud is a type of VAT fraud, which involves a business obtaining a VAT registration number in the UK for the purposes of purchasing goods free from VAT in another EU member state. The business sells the goods at a VAT inclusive purchase price in the UK and then goes missing or defaults without paying the output tax due to the Department.

Part Three

The management of civil investigations

3.1 The purpose of civil investigations is to tackle deliberate tax evasion in cases where the Department does not propose a criminal investigation, with a view to recovering the tax, charging interest and imposing a financial penalty. To evaluate the Department's approach, we focused on civil investigations of fraud. These investigations are a key mechanism for penalising serious fraud and are targeted at a small high risk minority who deliberately set out to evade their obligations.

- 3.2 This part covers:
- the results of civil investigations of fraud;
- the time taken to complete these investigations; and
- the effectiveness of the procedure.

Civil Investigations of Fraud

3.3 Following the merger of the former Inland Revenue and HM Customs and Excise, the Department introduced the civil investigation of fraud procedure to bring a consistent approach to investigating serious fraud. All potential cases are first considered for possible criminal investigation and, if not appropriate, the Department can apply the civil investigation of fraud procedure. This offers the taxpayer an opportunity to make a full and complete disclosure of irregularities in their tax affairs, at their own expense. In return, the Department offers not to pursue criminal charges for the tax offences being investigated and will reduce penalties to reflect the level of cooperation and the nature of the offence.

3.4 In 2009-10, the Department finalised 350 settlements on 265 civil investigations of fraud which generated £115 million of tax yield – an average of £329,000 per settlement (**Figure 6**). We estimated that the total cost of these investigations was £6 million, resulting in an estimated yield:cost ratio of 19:1. The average value of settlements has increased in real terms by 4 per cent since 2007-08. The Department uses the procedure where it believes there is clear evidence of evasion and specialist investigation resources are needed to establish the tax at risk and reach settlement. It agreed a settlement in 94 per cent of investigations completed in 2009-10, with 6 per cent not identifying tax irregularities.

The time taken to complete investigations

3.5 Civil investigations of fraud are complex and involve a detailed assessment of the taxpayer's affairs. In 2009-10, these investigations took, on average, 25 months to complete, compared to the Department's internal target of 18 months. We analysed the length of investigations and found that 25 per cent were completed within 18 months and a further 20 per cent within two years. However, 15 per cent of investigations took over three years to complete (**Figure 7**). In addition, the Specialist Investigations directorate concluded a further 23 investigations, one third of its total, started under the previous regime for civil investigation of fraud and these investigations took, on average, six years to complete.

Figure 6

Results of civil investigations of fraud

	2007-08	2008-09	2009-10	
Number of settlements	319	250	350	
Yield (£m)	£97m	£82m	£115m	
Average yield per case (£)	£303,000	£327,000	£329,000	
Source: National Audit Office analysis of HM Revenue & Customs data				

Figure 7

Distribution of investigations settled in 2009-10, analysed by time taken



Percentage

Source: National Audit Office analysis of HM Revenue & Customs data on 265 cases settled

- 3.6 We analysed how the time is spent on civil investigations of fraud and found:
- although the Department recommends that a decision on whether to proceed with the investigation should be taken within ten days, the initial review took, on average, 65 days to complete. A decision was made within ten days on just 10 per cent of cases, with one third taking over 60 days and 13 per cent over 100 days. More than ten days is often needed to obtain relevant data and complete necessary checks but delays can also result from problems with the quality of information submitted. There is scope to reduce the time taken by closer monitoring of decision times and improving the quality of referrals. The Department has introduced a new database which should help reduce the time needed to obtain relevant information;
- following initial discussions with the Department, the taxpayer usually commissions an agent to produce a disclosure report, setting out full details of their tax affairs. We found that it took, on average, a further 237 days to obtain the disclosure report, compared with the Department's target of 180 days. In some cases, it may not be possible to provide information within this timeframe because, for example, of the need to obtain overseas bank statements. Our analysis showed, however, that it took longer than 180 days in 77 per cent of cases, with 8 per cent taking over one year; and
- following receipt of the disclosure report, the Department took, on average, a further 335 days to complete its investigation and agree the settlement with the taxpayer.

3.7 We held focus groups with investigators in four teams to explore the potential to conclude investigations more promptly. The suggestions included:

- introducing two-tier disclosure reports tailored to the size and complexity of the investigation. At present, the 180 day target is not adjusted to reflect the size or complexity of the case;
- working more closely with tax agents³ to provide greater upfront advice on the Department's technical and evidence requirements, to improve the timeliness and quality of disclosure reports; and
- a more focused approach to settling cases, prioritising the additional evidence needed to conclude the case.

3.8 The Department has undertaken work to map customer journeys and estimate the main cost drivers of its interactions with taxpayers. Enforcement and Compliance has not conducted a similar exercise to explore the scope to reduce the length and cost of civil investigations of fraud, without impacting on the settlement achieved. There is scope to evaluate the final settlement stage of investigations, after receipt of the disclosure report, as this is where the bulk of the Department's input is incurred.

³ Our report on *HMRC: Engaging with Tax Agents* examined the Department's wider arrangements for working with tax agents.

3.9 The Local Compliance directorate has eight investigation teams which undertake civil investigations of fraud. The Directorate monitors their performance, including time taken to conclude investigations. This showed wide variations:

- the average elapsed time of completed investigations ranged from 618 days to 822 days, a variation of 33 per cent;
- the average age of open investigations ranged from 397 days to 538 days, a variation of 35 per cent; and
- the proportion of live investigations over two years old varied from 12 per cent to 39 per cent.

The Local Compliance directorate has set an objective to reduce the elapsed times of civil investigations of fraud to two years. In the Specialist Investigations directorate, the progress of investigations is monitored within teams and it plans to introduce, by March 2011, targets to reduce elapsed times.

3.10 The Department's approach to the Liechtenstein Disclosure Facility also suggests opportunities to reduce the time taken to conclude civil investigations of fraud.⁴ In particular, on Liechtenstein cases, the Department has worked closely with tax agents to agree technical and process issues before submission of the disclosure report. The upfront investment has led to better quality disclosure reports and reduced the need for follow-up to collect additional evidence. As a result, the Department has concluded its early Liechtenstein cases in an average of six months from registration to settlement. It may not always be possible for investigators to work as closely with tax agents on civil investigations of fraud, for example on cases where there is denial of fraud and non-cooperation. However, the rationale of the civil investigation of fraud procedure is to offer taxpayers an opportunity to put right their tax affairs and, particularly in cases of voluntary disclosure, the two types of work have common processes.

3.11 Reducing elapsed times would bring benefits for the Department in terms of lower resource costs per case, thereby releasing resources which could be deployed on additional investigations to generate additional revenue at no additional cost. Our initial estimate shows that, if the Department was to conclude its investigations within the target time of 18 months, it could potentially generate additional revenues of approximately £30-60 million a year. This partly depends on the amount of investigator time freed up from shorter investigations. Concluding cases more quickly could also improve the prospect of successfully collecting any tax and penalties due.

⁴ The Department introduced the disclosure facility to encourage UK taxpayers with investments in Liechtenstein to come forward voluntarily and put right their tax affairs.

The effectiveness of civil investigations of fraud

3.12 The aim of the civil investigation of fraud procedure is to investigate serious fraud and punish evaders by imposing financial penalties. Its success is based on the premise that the Department's wider penalty policy presents a strong threat, creating the incentive for the taxpayer to disclose. In 2009, the Department reviewed the procedure and concluded that aspects of its implementation should be revisited to maximise effectiveness, and improve clarity and transparency for customers. The report highlighted that the procedure had a role in deterring serious fraud but it was important for potential fraudsters to be clear about the penalty policy and for the Department to use its prosecution policy, where appropriate, to underpin the civil procedure. The Department is considering how to maximise the procedure's effectiveness, including the wider use of prosecutions or insolvency powers when taxpayers choose not to cooperate. At present, under the legislation, the Department can only use criminal powers if it can prove the taxpayer has provided false information.

3.13 The Department's primary measure of the effectiveness of the procedure is yield. The level of voluntary disclosure and taxpayer cooperation with investigations would also provide indicators of its effectiveness. In particular:

- the level of cooperation with investigations gives an indication of the effectiveness of inducements to resolve tax irregularities. The Department's data indicates that there was non-cooperation in 20 per cent of investigations, which raises questions over the effectiveness of the process in these cases, given its rationale is to encourage taxpayers to put right their tax affairs. Trend data is needed to review whether the level of cooperation is diminishing over time; and
- the trend in the number of unprompted voluntary disclosures gives an indication of the level of awareness of the Department's penalty policy and its deterrent effect. The Department does not, however, routinely collect this information.

3.14 The Department has established a steering group and appointed a policyholder with specific responsibility for monitoring the civil investigation of fraud procedure. Its review in 2009 also recommended changes to management information to make it easier for the Department to assess the effectiveness of the procedure.

Quality assurance

3.15 The Department has established a tiered approach to quality assurance, comprising a mix of real-time review and checks on a sample of investigations. It has set up cross-directorate quality assurance teams to check that the correct processes are being followed when conducting investigations. In 2009, they found that processes were largely being followed correctly. Assurance reports are presented to the steering group and circulated to teams.

Part Four

Maximising the impact of civil investigations

4.1 Deterring wrongdoing is an important element of an effective enforcement regime. Drawing on good practice on the components of an effective approach for deterring fraud⁵, we evaluated the Department's approach to:

- applying sanctions to punish non-compliance;
- collecting the tax and penalties due; and
- making compliance powers and sanctions more visible to potential evaders.

Applying sanctions

The sanctions available

4.2 The Department's policy is to tackle most suspected evasion and serious non-compliance using civil investigations that could lead to the imposition of financial penalties. Criminal investigations, with a view to prosecution are reserved for cases where the Department needs to send a strong deterrent message or where the conduct involved is such that only a criminal sanction is appropriate. For example, the Department has conducted criminal investigations into those who attack the tax system, such as VAT repayment fraud and organised tax credit fraud.

4.3 On civil investigations, the Department imposes financial penalties of up to 100 per cent of the sum evaded and is required to reduce the penalty depending on the nature of the offence or if the person cooperates with the investigation. While individual cases are subject to manager review, the Department has not routinely monitored the application of penalties on civil investigations and does not have readily available data on the level and range of penalties applied across taxes or by type of investigation.

4.4 The Government introduced a new penalty regime in 2008. It will take some time for the new arrangements to take full effect because of the elapsed times for completing investigations. The cases covered by our review therefore relate to the previous regime.

Penalties on civil investigations of fraud

4.5 We reviewed the imposition of penalties on civil investigations of fraud. Under this procedure, the taxpayer is given an opportunity to make a full and complete disclosure of all irregularities in their tax affairs and, in return, the Department offers not to pursue criminal charges for the tax offences being investigated and the prospect of reduced penalties. The maximum penalty is 100 per cent of the tax understated, although this is reduced if the taxpayer discloses details of irregularities and cooperates with the Department, and it depends on the seriousness of omissions (**Figure 8**). If the taxpayer makes a false statement or produces false documentation, the Department can investigate with a view to prosecution for the dishonest conduct.

Figure 8

Reductions in penalties available for civil investigations of fraud

Reason	Maximum percentage reduction available
Direct taxes	
Disclosure – the extent of voluntary disclosure of irregularities.	30%
Cooperation – the extent to which information is supplied quickly; interviews attended; questions answered honestly and accurately; all relevant facts including full written disclosure provided; and tax is paid on account when it becomes possible to estimate the amount due.	40%
Seriousness – reflects the seriousness of omissions or errors.	40%
Indirect taxes	
Disclosure – the extent of disclosure of details of the true VAT liability.	40%
Cooperation – fully embracing and meeting responsibilities by, for example, supplying information promptly, including full written disclosure, attending meetings and answering questions.	40%
NOTE	

1 This penalty regime was extant for civil investigations of fraud concluded in 2008-09 and 2009-10.

Source: HM Revenue & Customs Code of Practice 9 guidance

4.6 The Department's review of civil investigations of fraud completed in 2008-09, covering 296 taxpayers, showed that the average penalty charged was 23 per cent of the tax due. We analysed the penalties applied on civil investigations of fraud completed in 2009-10 and found that the average penalty was 21 per cent of the tax due, 28 per cent of investigations resulted in penalties of less than 10 per cent of the tax due (**Figure 9**) and half of these investigations, 14 per cent, did not impose any penalty. The Department stated that this could arise in investigations where the suspicion of serious fraud is unproven. While reductions in penalties are to be expected, the Department has not analysed the factors that lead to different penalty levels; for example, by assessing the distribution of penalties by the size and age of cases, or the level of taxpayer cooperation and disclosure.

4.7 The Department has quality assurance procedures to review the application of penalties on investigations and seek consistency across investigation teams. These include manager review of all civil investigations of fraud settlements and further review of a sample by senior managers. However, the Department does not compare whether penalties are being applied consistently across investigation directorates.

The new penalty regime

4.8 Following the merger of the Inland Revenue and HM Customs and Excise in 2005, the Department reviewed its investigation powers. Its aim was to modernise tax penalties, compliance checks and investigative powers, and align them across taxes. For tax returns from April 2008 onwards, penalties are based on the amount of tax understated and the nature of the behaviour that leads to the understatement, including the degree of taxpayer's concealment and extent of disclosure. The Department can apply a penalty of up to 100 per cent for deliberate understatement with concealment and staff will be required to make judgements on taxpayer behaviour when determining the penalty. Given the elapsed time in submitting tax returns and any consequent investigation, the Department has only started to apply the new penalties on VAT and excise cases.

4.9 The Committee of Public Accounts has previously made various recommendations⁶ on the use and monitoring of penalties in tackling non-compliance. Its most recent report on *Tackling the Hidden Economy* recommended that the Department should use the full range of penalties available under the new regime, and track the number and value of penalties levied. In response, the Department undertook to rigorously apply penalties available and to introduce systems to monitor the introduction of the new penalties regime.

Figure 9



Distribution of penalties applied on civil investigations of fraud, 2009-10

Source: National Audit Office analysis of HM Revenue & Customs data

⁶ House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts report: HMRC: Tackling the Hidden Economy; 55th Report of Session 2007-08, HC 712; and Management of Large Business Corporation Tax; 30th Report of Session 2007-08, HC 302.

4.10 In 2010, the Department conducted a post implementation review of the process for applying the new regime. The review highlighted concerns on the operation of the regime and led to an action plan, to be implemented by mid 2011, to simplify arrangements for staff. The Department's aim is for quicker and more consistent penalty decisions.

Collection of tax and penalties due

4.11 On civil investigations of fraud, the taxpayer is asked to make an upfront payment and further payments on account, which mitigates the risk of non-collection of tax and penalties. On settlement of the case, the Department issues a demand notice or assessment to collect the outstanding tax, interest and penalties. Local Compliance is piloting an arrangement to increase the collection of outstanding tax and penalties on settlement, and prevent debt arising.

4.12 If the demand does not elicit payment, the investigator passes the case to the Debt Management and Banking Directorate to collect outstanding monies. The debt due from civil tax investigations is not specifically prioritised for collection, although this may happen as it is likely to be higher value or the debt may be pursued as part of a wider risk campaign. The Department is implementing a campaigns-based approach to debt collection across all major taxes, segmenting debtors according to risk and behaviour and targeting its work. It has not yet conducted a campaign focusing specifically on debts due from investigations but is considering this for 2011-12.

4.13 It is recognised good practice to ensure that fines and other penalties are recovered promptly.⁷ The Department cannot routinely determine the proportion of civil investigation of fraud debts that have been collected mainly because of difficulties in reconciling information on its case management systems and the debt management and accounting databases.

4.14 The Department reviewed whether debt had been recovered on civil investigations of fraud completed in 2008-09. It was unable to trace 27 per cent of the £79 million of assessed yield. Of the £58 million that could be traced, £49 million (84 per cent) had been collected. The non-collection of tax and penalties undermines the effectiveness of the sanction and its wider deterrent effect, as well as limiting the actual return on investigations. From 2011-12, the Department proposes to measure the cash collected from interventions which could create stronger incentives for investigators to collect payments upfront or during investigations.

Raising awareness of civil investigation powers

4.15 An effective approach to deterrence involves convincing potential fraudsters that fraud is not worthwhile. The Department therefore needs to influence public attitudes and perceptions to deter those who might consider tax evasion. The Department had not undertaken any evasion-related advertising campaigns between 2007-08 and 2009-10 and, as a result, its civil investigation successes have received little publicity.

4.16 The Department is planning to make greater use of marketing aimed at potential rule breakers. In 2009, legislation was introduced to enable the Department to publish the details of those caught deliberately evading tax of more than £25,000. The new powers apply to tax returns from April 2010 and mean that the Department can publish a person's details and the extent of their evasion. Those who make a full and timely disclosure of their evasion can avoid having their details published. From April 2011, the Department plans to publish a quarterly list on its website and issue accompanying press notices. The Department also plans a new initiative to closely monitor serious tax defaulters after investigation. It will require those who incur a penalty for deliberate evasion in respect of tax of over £5,000 to submit returns for up to five years showing more detailed information on their business accounts.

4.17 Improving public awareness of the Department's civil sanctions and use of them can strengthen deterrence. Our review of published sources showed that overseas tax authorities have adopted various approaches to improve visibility of their enforcement work and remind the public that evasion is unacceptable. For example:

- publicising planned compliance activity the Australian and Swedish tax authorities have published details of their compliance programme;
- issuing early warning of emerging tax issues the Canadian and US tax authorities publish tax fraud alerts on their websites; and
- promoting coverage of successful cases the Canadian tax authority targets media outlets and internet sites to obtain publicity for successes.

4.18 The Department has increasingly used campaigns to target higher risk groups of taxpayers. The campaigns seek to raise awareness of sanctions among targeted groups and encourage taxpayers to voluntarily disclose omissions and errors in their tax affairs. This is followed up by coordinated compliance activity targeted against non-compliant taxpayers in the groups. Using campaigns is consistent with good practice on tackling fraud as they enable the Department to reinforce and encourage compliant behaviour in target groups.⁸ Our report on *Tackling the Hidden Economy* concluded that the Department had achieved some success with its campaign on offshore investments.⁹ The Department has since expanded its approach to run further campaigns on offshore investments.

- 8 National Audit Office and HM Treasury, *Tackling External Fraud*, 2008.
- Comptroller & Auditor General, *Tackling the Hidden Economy*, Session 2007-08, HC 341, National Audit Office, April 2008.

Appendix One

Methodology

1 Our research methods were:

Method

1 Cost data analysis

Analysis of cost data and methods of calculating costs for investigation directorates, 2007-08 to 2009-10.

2 Performance data analysis

Analysis of performance against targets for enforcement and compliance work in the three years to 2009-10.

3 Case data analysis

Analysis of case data to determine the level of penalties, and the time taken at each stage of an investigation.

4 Review of governance structure

Review of the governance arrangements for the Enforcement and Compliance business area, and an overview of the budget setting process.

5 Document review

Review of corporate documentation covering strategy and operations; and internal planning and research papers.

6 Interviews

We conducted around 40 semi-structured interviews, involving managers and frontline staff in investigation teams, and officials working on strategic matters.

7 Focus groups

We conducted focus groups across four regional offices which conduct civil investigations of fraud.

Purpose

To identify to what extent the Department understand the cost and return of their civil interventions.

To understand how the Department measures performance; the adequacy of its data; and whether other measures should be used.

To assess the level of penalties being applied, the scope to reduce the elapsed time of investigations; and the collection of tax and penalties.

To assess the governance arrangements for enforcement and compliance work and whether these give a clear structure to the Department's approach to tackling evasion.

To assess the cost, performance, governance and strategic context of the Department's approach to evasion.

To gather evidence on the Department's goals; the efficiency of its operations; and governance arrangements.

To gather investigator views on the investigation process, the resource and support available to staff, the referral system and the deterrent effect of civil interventions.



Design and Production by NAO Communications DP Ref: 009419-001

This report has been printed on Consort 155 and contains material sourced from responsibly managed and sustainable forests certified in accordance with FSC (Forest Stewardship Council).

The wood pulp is totally recyclable and acid-free. Our printers also have full ISO 14001 environmental accreditation which ensures that they have effective procedures in place to manage waste and practices that may affect the environment.

Published by TSO (The Stationery Office) and available from:

Online

www.tsoshop.co.uk

Mail, Telephone, Fax & Email

PO Box 29, Norwich NR3 1GN Telephone orders/General enquiries: 0870 600 5522 Order through the Parliamentary Hotline Lo-Call 0845 7 023474 Fax orders: 0870 600 5533 Email: customer.services@tso.co.uk Textphone: 0870 240 3701

The Parliamentary Bookshop 12 Bridge Street, Parliament Square, London SW1A 2JX Telephone orders/General enquiries 020 7219 3890 Fax orders: 020 7219 3866 Email: bookshop@parliament.uk Internet: http://www.bookshop.parliament.uk

TSO@Blackwell and other Accredited Agents Customers can also order publications from:

TSO Ireland

16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD 028 9023 8451 Fax 028 9023 5401 £14.75

